TOWN OF MAXTON     
             BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING
NORTH CAROLINA
            December 16, 2008

Town of Maxton

North Carolina
Board of Commissioners Meeting
Minutes
December 16 , 2008
The Town of Maxton 
Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday, December 16, 2008
 with the following members present:
Mayor Gladys M. Dean
Mayor Pro Tem Morton
Commissioner Vivian

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner James McClanathan



CALL TO ORDER
Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the December 16, 2008 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:05 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Vivian Morrison.
WORK SESSION
Town Manager Tatum presented the following items:
1.  2007-2008 Audit Report – John Masters, S. Preston Douglas & Associates, LLP

John Masters presented the audit report.   Town Manager Tatum informed the BOC that Mr. Masters was running late and would present once he arrived. Town Manager Tatum started with the Town Driving Policy in the meanwhile.
2.  Town of Maxton Driving Policy 

In accordance with the recommendations of our insurance carrier, the administrative staff has developed a driving policy.  This policy will provide guidelines to enhance the safety of our employees and citizens as our staff goes about their duties.  The policy also includes a clause that will require employees to pay for damages caused because of negligence.  
A copy of the amended Driving Policy is being presented for Board approval. The Town Attorney made corrections concerning circumstances for dismissal, items a and d. Town Manager Tatum opened floor for questions. Commissioner Oxendine asked about why the driving policy is necessary since the town has liability insurance. Town Manager Tatum further explained that this policy is necessary due to negligence and the employee involved in an accident will only be required to pay up to the deductible. Mayor Dean asked about non-employees. Town Manager Tatum stated that only Town employees operate town vehicles and no non-employees are allowed to operator town vehicles since Town Manager Tatum has been at the town. Commissioner Oxendine asked if a CDL is necessary to drive Town Vehicles. Town Manager Tatum stated it is not required. Attorney Sojka interjects that it would have to be over 15 passengers for a CDL to be required. Commissioner Morrison asked, “Do we have a high volume of accidents?” Town Manager Tatum said, “Yes”. 

Mayor Dean asked, “Are there any more questions.” Commissioner Morrison stated that she was not aware that the problem was so prevalent. Town Manager Tatum stated that it will change with policy.

3. NC Step Implementation 

Mr. Roger Sheats had two items to present before the Board of Commissioners. The first item involved the revolving loans piece. The Rural Center asked that NC Step Communities switch from revolving loans to mini grants. The leadership committee had requested that Maxton participate in the mini grants program. Mr. Sheats stated that Maxton’s contract should be in by next week. The Rural Center wanted to make sure that Maxton was offered the option as well. Mr. Sheats stated that he believed that this is something that the Board of Commissioners needs to look at. Mr. Sheats continued to tell of his meeting with the Rural Center and the benefits of looking at changing to the mini grants. Presently, two contracts were being constructed to allow Maxton to choose which option they want to go with. Town Manager Tatum had a question about Lumber River COG administering the contract when there are no contract administration guidelines. Mr. Sheats said that Lumber River COG would be willing to discuss with Maxton the option of them administering these grants. 

Commissioner McClanathan stated that he is opposed to giving temporary handouts and he is concerned about what will happen if you give people these grants and what will be done in 2 years or 5 years from now. Maxton needs the revolving thing to keep Maxton going. He also expressed his concern over legal aspects about how you would recover the money from someone who is already unable to afford it. Town Manager Tatum thinks that it should be administered by an outside consultant. Ultimately, Mr. Sheats asked the Board to make a decision concerning the whether or not to choose to use mini grants and then to decide how they will be administered.
Mayor adjourns the Work Session.























































Regular Meeting

Town of Maxton Board of Commissioner’s Meeting

December 16, 2008
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the December 16, 2008 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:30 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Vivian Morrison.
Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to add the item number 3 to the agenda to accommodate the contract NC.  Commissioner Morrison motioned to add to agenda under new business item number 3, the NC Step Implementation Contract presented by Roger Sheats.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.

APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA – Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the proposed agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approval of the proposed agenda.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.


Swearing In of Town Clerk – Mayor Dean and Twanda Smith
Introduction of New Staff - Kenneth Alston Brayboy and Twanda R. Smith gave brief biographies and were welcomed by the Board and Town Manager Tatum. Town Manager Tatum stated that Marlon McPhatter will be introduced during the next meeting

Old Business – There was no old business.
New Business

1.  2007-2008 Audit Report – John Masters, S. Preston Douglas & Associates, LLP

John Masters presented the audit report and financial reporting graphs. Mr. Masters expressed that Maxton should be commended for posturing itself very well for the future, especially with the state of NC predictions for 2009. Mr. Masters pointed out specifics starting with page 43 of Audit Report and Town Manager Tatum added that the Town of Maxton does not collect for personal property and then on page 41, that the Water/Sewer is paying for itself.

Commissioner Morrison asked a question about a statement from page 1 second paragraph about the Town of Maxton ABC Board not audited accordance with Governmental Auditing standards? Mr. Masters stated that The ABC Board does not have any grant income and that is why the exemption is stated. 
Town Manager Tatum said that the collection rate is higher than the previous year and the collection rate has increased by 5%. Myra has done an excellent job and is well trained. Mr. Masters stated that the Town of Maxton is to be commended on the excellent job. The Town of Maxton shouldn’t receive any internal control letters this time around except for the collection percentage on the property taxes. NC doesn’t take into account where we are located. Town Manager spoke about the corrections that had to take place in the general fund and the water/sewer.

Mr. Masters concluded his presentation.

2. Town of Maxton Driving Policy 

Town Manager Tatum presented information about driving policy and recommended that the driving policy be approved.  Mayor Dean asked for a motion to approve said driving policy. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to approve the driving policy.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  

3. NC Step Mini Grant Implementation

Mr. Roger Sheats presented the information from the NC Rural Center to change from revolving loans to mini-grants program and how these grants will be managed. Mr. Sheats recommended that the Board indicate the preference in using the COG to administer the mini grants as a first choice. Mayor Dean asked if the recommendation is that the Town of Maxton will change the revolving loan fund to a mini grant program with a $5,000 cap and to decide whether the Town wants internal versus external management controls using the Lumber River as the external physical agent. Town Manager Tatum expressed that the town cannot turn over its control as physical agents but only the administrative controls. 
Commissioner McClanathan asked if the revolving loan fund had cap on it. Mr. Sheats answered that the revolving loan fund did not have a cap on it. It was only implied because of the fact that only 15 businesses that would only allow a certain dollar amount per business.  Town Manager Tatum reiterates that if there were 15 revolving loans, the costs of preparing the loans could total up to a $1000 because of the state’s extensive paperwork.
Mayor Dean asked for a motion to change the revolving loan program to a mini grant program with a $5000 cap. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion.  Commissioner McClean seconded the motion.  Ayes: Commissioners Morrison, McClean, Oxendine and Mayor Pro Tem Morton, Nays: Commissioner McClanathan. The motion is carried.
Mayor Dean asked for a motion to choose internal versus external management using the Lumber River Council of Government. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion use Lumber River COG as the external manager but reserve the right to go internal if agreement cannot be reached with Lumber River.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked, “Who will meet with Jim of Lumber River?” The decision was made that the town will call a meeting and meet with him within the time perimeters. The vote was unanimous.











Commissioner’s Reports

Commissioner McLean commended everyone who had a part of the Christmas Parade. Mayor was happy to see horses. Sam McEachin would like to display a banner for Christmas and thanks the town for being supportive. Commissioner Oxendine discussed the leaves situation. He would like to see an effort made to get all the leaves up before the holiday. Commissioner Morrison asked about leaf collection times before the Christmas Holiday. Town Manager Tatum answered that staff is doing everything they can, bulk pickup is twice a month and in order to get everything done it would take more workers. Mayor Dean asked how many vacancies are there presently available. Town Manager Tatum answered, “One."
Manager’s Report
Commissioner Morrison, James McDougald, James McEachin, and Joyce McCrae all attended Williamson NC Step Energizing Entrepreneurship. NC Step will be sending questionnaires for the Leadership Committee Chairs. As soon as Town Manager Tatum receives them she will be passing them out and will try to make sure that everyone gets a copy of the questionnaire. Regarding the Urgent Repair Program, the town has completed the 2009 Funding Cycle; the town of Maxton is co-partnering the town of Red Springs and is waiting to hear back from them concerning approval of the grant. The Town completed the monitoring visit for the 2007 cycle and had no monitoring exceptions. The town received a congratulatory letter on successfully completing the cycle with no exceptions.  
CDBG, we are still waiting to hear NC Community Development Initiative about the $100,000 grant; we have write-ups completed for 3 houses; however one of the houses has too many structural problems for us to handle right now, trying to work out an alternative. Also, we are working on getting voluntary demolition agreements out for 3 houses. The Engineers are working on plans for Infrastructure improvement that are in progress and documents have been sent to the Dial Insurance Agency for them to set some limits on our infrastructure improvements for our contractors.

Commissioner Morrison asked a question as to whether the meeting between St. Matthews Church and the commissioners has taken place yet. Town Manager Tatum stated, “No, still waiting for an appraisal report for that property.”  Commissioner Morrison continued, “And will the PALS building still be constructed?” Community Development Initiative is supposed to help with that and the town is still waiting to hear.

Downtown Enhancement Project- Progress Energy has said that they will begin work in the next 3 weeks. The town has been waiting for them to get the burned lines down so the buildings can be demolished.
Clean Water Management Trust Fund – The council asked for a re-bid and the bid came in higher than the initial bid. So, we will be attempting to go out and try and get a lower bid or at least a bid close to the original bid.
New Well – The casing of the New Well has been completely cleaned and refurbished and the consultant is currently getting bids for the interior machinery 





Police Report
Chief McDowell reported on his efforts to apply for an additional $4,000 for pre-test and post-test materials and comprehensive lesson plans. Hopefully, the additional funds will be received for that in January. The Crime Stopper’s Program will be having a kickoff. The date is set for January 17th in Red Springs at the corner of 211 at 10am. The Crime Stopper’s Program is a combined effort of Maxton, Rowland and Red Springs.  Each chief will present an unsolved crime to the public. Commissioner Oxendine asked questions about the fight calls and why there are so many. He noticed there were 16 calls.  Chief McDowell answered that all the calls have to be reported. Even if the call comes in as a fight, the people in question may have disbursed by the time the officer He also indicated that they would be having a fund raiser for the program. 


Announcements
Manager Tatum gave the following announcements.
1.  Senior Citizens Christmas Dinner will be held on the Saturday, December 20 at the QHill Fire station from 2pm-5pm.

2. The Town Offices will be closed on December 24, 25 and 26th in observance of the Christmas Holiday. The drop box will be accessible for making payments and the on call staff will be in place to handle emergencies. 
3. The Town is still accepting applications for the site coordinator and tutors for the 21st Century Program. If you know of anyone who is looking for part time position, please have them contact Marlon McPhatter. The program cannot, however, hire anyone currently teaching at Purnell Swett High School. 


Public Forum began at 8:45pm
James McDougald asked about what was being done with the lighting situation and had there been in any further discussion about increasing the lighting to curtail vandalism of businesses in the town.  Manager Tatum stated that the Town does not own the lighting. Progress Energy is in charge of replacing the lights. Manager Tatum stated that replacing the lights had been approved on a phase bases. Mr. McDougald asked, “Where are we in the phase?” Manager Tatum stated that the board has not moved on it yet.  Mr. McDougald has replaced at least six windows sue to vandalism. Mr. McDougald asked the chief when victims are contacted. He has made a report and still hasn’t heard anything. The Chief McDowell answered that the officers should be in contact. Town Manager Tatum asked the board has everyone taken a look at the lighting assessment that was done. There was a debate about who saw the assessment and which areas would have lights replaced. Town Manager Tatum offered to take time to talk with each Commissioner about the assessment that has already been done. Commissioner McLean said that it just needs to be done and that the Town Manager and Chief McDowell should be in charge of making the decision on where to make the changes. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that the Authorization needs to be given to Town Manager Tatum and Chief McDowell. 

Mayor Pro Tem Morton made the motion to put the lighting issue under old business.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  

Mayor Pro Tem Morton made the motion to give the Manager and the Chief McDowell to find the needed lighting spots and correct them.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.  Commissioner McClanathan asked, “Are there any costs associated with this?” Town Manager Tatum said that she will have to go back to Progress Energy and get a new assessment for costs.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton discussed the original plan of the lights required to be replaced and present lighting issues on Graham. 
Ayes: Commissioners Morrison, McLean, Oxendine and Mayor Pro Tem Morton, 
Nays: Commissioner McClanathan 
The vote carries.  

Ruby Gilchrist asked 2 questions

1. How are new officers recruited, newspaper, etc? Town Manager Tatum answered that ads are placed in the newspaper and also via the league.  The Town goes to the college where the BLET is taught so everyone there has an opportunity to apply. Mrs. Gilchrist asked were there any applicants from Maxton? Chief McDowell answered, “No”.
2. Trash containment for the cemetery. Maybe one could be placed on each side so that trash could be put there. 
James McEachin calls the names of those who helped with the Parade. Also, what can be done about the problems with the Mini shop? Town Manager Tatum stated she was currently working on an Ordinance for Loitering to be passed on the General Assembly and asked them to pass it so it will be illegal to loiter in the Town of Maxton. Mr. McEachin offered an invitation to the board to attend the NC Step Meetings. Also, Small Town Mainstreet and NC Step will have a joint meeting the first Tuesday in January.
Roger Sheats added about the response to the Maxton Times by other towns. He talked about what an inspiration Town of Maxton is for other small towns and should be commended for that. Commissioner Morrison added about her experience with the Maxton Times during the NC Step Energizing Entrepreneurship Workshop and what a great response it received there. 


Closed Session – No items for closed session
Adjournment

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mayor Pro Tem Morton  made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  The meeting adjourned at 9:10 pm.
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________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       


Town Clerk, Twanda R. Smith
